

A Service of

ZBW

Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre for Economics

Ewerhart, Christian; Cassola, Nuno; Ejerskov, Steen; Valla, Natacha

Working Paper Optimal allotment policy in the Eurosystem's main refinancing operations

ECB Working Paper, No. 295

Provided in Cooperation with: European Central Bank (ECB)

Suggested Citation: Ewerhart, Christian; Cassola, Nuno; Ejerskov, Steen; Valla, Natacha (2003) : Optimal allotment policy in the Eurosystem's main refinancing operations, ECB Working Paper, No. 295, European Central Bank (ECB), Frankfurt a. M.

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/152729

Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



WWW.ECONSTOR.EU

EUROPEAN CENTRAL BANK

WORKING PAPER SERIES



WORKING PAPER NO. 295

OPTIMAL ALLOTMENT POLICY IN THE EUROSYSTEM'S MAIN REFINANCING OPERATIONS

BY CHRISTIAN EWERHART, NUNO CASSOLA, STEEN EJERSKOV, NATACHA VALLA

DECEMBER 2003

EUROPEAN CENTRAL BANK

WORKING PAPER SERIES



WORKING PAPER NO. 295

OPTIMAL ALLOTMENT POLICY IN THE EUROSYSTEM'S MAIN **REFINANCING OPERATIONS¹**

BY CHRISTIAN EWERHART², NUNO CASSOLA³, STEEN EJERSKOV, **NATACHA VALLA**

DECEMBER 2003

I This paper has been drafted while the first-named author was visiting the Monetary Policy Stance Division of the European Central Bank in fall 2002. The present version supersedes an earlier one titled "Interest rate expectations, demand fluctuation, and optimal allotment policy in the Europstem's main refinancing operations." Presentations of the material contained in this paper have been given during 2003 at the European Central Bank, at the Tinbergen Institute of the University of Rotterdam, at the SAET conference on the island of Rhodes, and at the Annual Meeting of the German Economic Association in Zurich. For useful discussions and comments, we would like to thank Jose Luis Escriva, Hans-Joachim Kloeckers, Paul Mercier, and two anonymous referees. In addition, we are grateful to Clara Martin Moss for her contributions in the initial phase of the project. Any remaining errors are our own. The opinions expressed herein are those of the authors, and do not necessarily represent those of the European Central Bank. This paper can be downloaded without charge from http://srn.com/abstract_id=487475.
Postal address for correspondence: Institute for Empirical Research in Economics (IEW), University of Zurich, Bluemlisalpstrasse 10, CH-8006 Zurich, Switzerland. E-mail: christian.ewerhart@iew.unizh.ch.
Postal address for correspondence: PCB Kniserstrasse 29 D-60311 Ergebfult a M. Comment E methance explores the term.

3 Postal address for correspondence: ECB, Kaiserstrasse 29, D-60311 Frankfurt a.M., Germany. E-mail: nuno.cassola@ecb.int.

© European Central Bank, 2003

Address	Kaiserstrasse 29
	D-60311 Frankfurt am Main
	Germany
Postal address	Postfach 160319
	D-60066 Frankfurt am Main
	Germany
Telephone	+49 69 1344 0
Internet	http://www.ecb.int
Fax	+49 69 1344 6000
Telex	411 144 ecb d

All rights reserved.

Reproduction for educational and non-commercial purposes is permitted provided that the source is acknowledged. The views expressed in this paper do not necessarily reflect those of the European Central Bank. The statement of purpose for the ECB Working Paper Series is available from the ECB website, http://www.ecb.int.

ISSN 1561-0810 (print) ISSN 1725-2806 (online)

Contents

Abstract		4
Non-technical summary		5
1	Introduction	6
2	A model of the operational framework	8
3	Optimal allotment policy	11
4	Allotment in the last tender	16
5	Afirst-order approximation of the model	19
6	The changes to the operational framework	23
7	Conclusion	24
8	Appendix A. Calibration and simulation	25
9	Appendix B. Proofs	27
References		30
Figures		32
European Central Bank working paper series		43

Abstract

On several occasions during the period 2001-2003, the European Central Bank (ECB) decided to deviate from its "neutral" benchmark allotment rule, with the effect of not alleviating a temporary liquidity shortage in the banking system. This is remarkable because it implied the possibility of short-term interest rates raising significantly above the main policy rate. In the present paper, we show that when the monetary authority cares for both liquidity and interest rate conditions, the optimal allotment policy may entail a *discontinuous* reaction to initial conditions. More precisely, we prove that there is a threshold level for the accumulated aggregate liquidity position in the banking system prior to the last operation in a given maintenance period, so that the benchmark allotment is optimal whenever liquidity conditions are above the threshold, and a tight allotment is optimal whenever liquidity conditions are below the threshold.

JEL CODES: E43, E52

KEYWORDS: euro, monetary policy instruments, operational framework, refinancing operations

Non-technical summary

On several occasions during the past three years, short-term interest rates in the euro area departed more visuably than usual from the mid of the interest rate corridor. These deviations all followed occurrences of so-called underbidding, meaning that a number of major commercial banks, for speculative reasons, reduced their bids in one of the Eurosystem's main refinancing operation. In all cases, the European Central Bank decided to not fully compensate for the liquidity shortage created by the underbidding, providing the banking system with only partial relief from the tight conditions in the money market. Is this observation consistent with optimal central bank behavior?

To address this question, we propose a model that captures some of the main institutional aspects of the Eurosystem's operational framework. The liquidity (i.e., short-term credit) required by the banking system is provided by the central bank through weekly main refinancing operations. Banks demand liquidity, inter alia, to meet reserve requirements on average over a four-week maintenance period. After the last operation in any given period, a liquidity shock may affect the aggregate liquidity position in the banking system, and counterparties may adjust their reserve balances by having recourse to the central bank's standing deposit and lending facilities. Within this model, we consider the central bank's problem of choosing allotments in a sequence of main refinancing operations.

One central result of the analysis says that when the monetary authority cares for both interest rates and for outstanding liquidity, then the optimal intertemporal allotment strategy in the relevant parameter range implies a *discontinuous* reaction to initial conditions. Specifically, we prove that there is a threshold level, so that the "neutral" benchmark allotment rule is optimal only when the aggregate liquidity position is above the threshold, whereas a significantly tighter allotment is optimal when the liquidity position is below the threshold.

The result relies on the averaging provision for central bank reserves over the maintenance period. When the volume of the penultimate tender in a maintenance period has been insufficient then, because the last tender is close to the end of the period, the "neutral" benchmark allotment in the last tender would be very large. Injecting the benchmark allotment would therefore imply that also the aggregate central bank credit outstanding to the banking system is very large. On the other hand, being tight would induce interest rates to rise to the upper end of the corridor. It turns out that the described trade-off between liquidity and interest-rate smoothing is typically non-convex, which causes the described effect.

1 Introduction

From January 1st, 1999, the euro has replaced the individual currencies of altogether 11 European countries. Greece followed by joining the euro area in the beginning of 2001, and there are currently 13 further sovereign countries that are considered as candidates to join the world's second largest currency union in the near future. The creation of the new currency and the persuance of a monetary policy implied the design of a new policy framework for monetary policy implementation and liquidity management.⁴ The aim of the present paper is to contribute to the understanding of this operational framework, especially concerning the economics that link the decisions of the monetary authority and the behavior of short-term interest rates in the interbank market. To this aim, we propose a model that captures some of the main institutional aspects of the Eurosystem's operational framework, where we focus on the active role of the central bank as a provider of liquidity to the banking system.⁵

Our model has the following structure. Banks have to satisfy reserve requirements as an average of the reserve account balance over a four-week maintenance period.⁶ The required liquidity is provided by the monetary authority through weekly main refinancing operations. Credits that are allocated in these operations have a maturity of two weeks.⁷ After the last operation in any given period, a liquidity shock may affect the aggregate liquidity position in the banking system, and counterparties may have recourse either to the marginal lending facility or to the deposit facility.

Within this framework, we consider the central bank's problem of choosing allotments in a sequence of main refinancing operations. Interest rates are steered indirectly via an end-of-period liquidity effect. It is assumed that the central bank's objective function is a discounted weighted sum of squared interest rate and liquidity deviations over all future maintenance periods. Under these assumptions, the monetary authority faces in general a trade-off between being

⁴The European framework is different from the framework established by the U.S. Federal Reserve system, but also has some commonalities (see Borio [5] for a comparison). The Eurosystem's operational framework is documented in ECB [7]. For a description of the framework as an element of the ECB's overall monetary strategy, see Manna, Pill, and Quiros [17].

⁵The Eurosystem is composed of the European Central Bank (ECB) and the national central banks of the 12 countries that have adopted the new currency.

 $^{^{6}\}mathrm{This}$ assumption is made for convenience. In reality, the maintenance period is usually one month.

⁷As from March 2004, the operational framework will be somewhat modified. In particular, under the new regime, operations will not overlap, and will not hang over into the subsequent maintenance period. The conclusions are not affected. See Section 6.

closer to the interest rate target and being closer to the liquidity target. We will study the resulting dynamic programming problem in the first part of the paper, and compare the optimal policy with the so-called benchmark allotment rule that is normally applied by the ECB in its main refinancing operations.

The second part of the paper is concerned with the optimal allotment in the respective last operation in the reserve maintenance period. This allotment decision is most decisive for monetary policy implementation because it determines to a large extent the liquidity conditions at the end of the period. Figure 1 exhibits the EONIA money market index in the year 2001. It can be seen that the overnight interest rate spiked upwards at the end of the maintenance periods in February, April, and October. These conditions have been caused by occurrences of a phenomenon usually referred to as "underbidding," meaning that the largest banks in the market, for speculative reasons, reduced their bids in a central bank operation (cf. Ewerhart [11] or Nyborg, Bindseil and Strebulaev [18]). Similar patterns can be seen in the data for the subsequent years 2002 and 2003. Our question is why the ECB did not fully compensate the shortfall in liquidity created by the underbidding. We therefore study in somewhat more depth the optimal allotment in the last tender.⁸

To our knowledge, the issue of an optimal intertemporal allotment policy has not been addressed so far in the literature. Most of the established theoretical literature on the interbank market for reserves, as originated by work of Poole [19], Ho and Saunders [15], Campbell [6], Spindt and Hoffmeister [20], and Hamilton [13], has tended to abstract from the active role of the central bank, with only a few recent exceptions. Bartolini, Bertola and Prati [3] develop an intertemporal model of the market for Federal Funds allowing for daily central bank intervention. Without intervention, the expected variance of the market rate is increasing over the maintenance period. With unconstrained intervention, however, the central bank may implement its target interest rate in all but the final day of the maintenance period. The model thereby allows a positive analysis of the consequences of various central bank policies on the time-series properties of the Federal Funds rate. Bartolini, Bertola and Prati [2] offer an explanation for the empirical observation that banks in the U.S. tend to hold more reserves on settlement days than on other days of the maintenance

⁸The obvious explanation is that the increased rates at the end of the period should make underbidding unprofitable. However, this argument can be valid only for the initial episodes of underbidding. Central bankers realized very soon that, unexpectedly, the two-week swap rate continued to fall below the minimum bid rate on the day of a critical operation, despite the substantial threat (see [9]).

period. It is assumed that banks have to satisfy reserves on average over a two-day reserve maintenance period. It is shown that under uncertainty about reserve requirements, and in the presence of transaction costs, when the Federal Reserve leaves the market rate constant over the maintenance period, demand for reserves is higher on the second day than on the first. While the paper does not write out an objective function for the central bank, it discusses informally the trade-off between a higher interest rate vis-à-vis increased reserves on settlement day from the point of view of the central bank. Ayuso and Repullo [1] study the demand in fixed and variable rate tenders, and consider in this context also the static allotment problem of a central bank. It is assumed that the central bank's loss function penalizes market rates below the target more severely than market rates above the target. This induces the central bank to choose a tight allotment volume. As a consequence, allotments in fixed-rate tenders (where banks pay the target rate) are profitable, generating overbidding. However, in a variable-rate tender with pre-announced liquidity injection, there is a bidding equilibrium without excess demand.⁹

The rest of the paper is structured as follows. Section 2 introduces the model. In section 3, we derive the optimal intertemporal allotment policy. In sections 4 and 5, we discuss the optimal allotment in the last operation of a given period. Section 6 discusses the validity of our results under the recently released changes to the operational framework. Section 7 concludes. The appendix contains details on calibration and simulation as well as technical derivations.

2 A model of the operational framework

We consider a time horizon consisting of an infinite number of consecutive maintenance periods t = 0, 1, 2, ..., each of which corresponds to an interval [t; t+1].¹⁰ In each maintenance period t, there are four main refinancing operations or tenders A, B, C, and D at times

$$t + \tau_A < t + \tau_B < t + \tau_C < t + \tau_D,$$

where $\tau_A > 0$ and $\tau_D < 1$. Maturities are assumed to be overlapping, i.e, credit allocated in a given tender matures at the date of the tender after next. E.g.,

⁹More recently, Bindseil [4] has argued that the ECB has tended to create loose liquidity conditions at the end of maintenance periods during the overbidding episode, which would contrast with the objective function assumed by Ayuso and Repullo.

¹⁰To denote points in continuous time, we will use the greek letter τ , while the latin t refers to discrete points in time or to maintenance periods.

as Figure 2 illustrates, the penultimate tender C in period t-1 allocates credit maturing at time τ_A of period t, the last tender D in period t-1 allocates credit maturing at time τ_B , and so on.

The aggregate amount of central bank credit allocated to the banking sector in period t's tender A is denoted by $Y_{t,A}$, and so on for the other tenders. The resulting liquidity supply to the banking system is characterized by the property that at any point in time, transactions allocated at two subsequent weeks contribute to the fulfilment of the reserve requirements. Formally, the *instantaneous* liquidity conditions, i.e., the outstanding volume of central bank credit at time τ in period t is given by

$$L_{\tau} = \begin{cases} Y_{t-1,D} + Y_{t,A} & \text{for } t + \tau_A < \tau \le t + \tau_B \\ Y_{t,A} + Y_{t,B} & \text{for } t + \tau_B < \tau \le t + \tau_C \\ Y_{t,B} + Y_{t,C} & \text{for } t + \tau_C < \tau \le t + \tau_D \\ Y_{t,C} + Y_{t,D} & \text{for } t + \tau_D < \tau \le t + 1 + \tau_A \end{cases}$$
(1)

The market rate does not depend on the instantaneous, but on the (expected) *average* liquidity conditions in period t, which is the integral over instantaneous conditions

$$Z_t = \int_t^{t+1} L_\tau d\tau.$$

It is not difficult to check that under the assumptions on timing made above, we have

$$Z_t = \tau_A Y_{t-1,C} + \tau_B Y_{t-1,D} + (\tau_C - \tau_A) Y_{t,A} + (\tau_D - \tau_B) Y_{t,B} + (1 - \tau_C) Y_{t,C} + (1 - \tau_D) Y_{t,D}.$$
(2)

Thus, altogether six operations contribute to the fulfilment of reserve requirements in any given maintenance period t, two of which hang over from the previous period t - 1.

Aggregate liquidity demand during period t is equal to the sum of exogenous aggregate reserve requirements \overline{R} , assumed for simplicity to be unchanged over time, and stochastic autonomous liquidity factors A_t . Changes to autonomous factors such as banknotes in circulation and government balances in the accounts of some national central banks cause liquidity flows between the banking system and the non-bank sector which are (by definition) outside of the control of the central bank's liquidity management.¹¹ The random variables A_t are assumed to be independently and identically distributed with a differentiable cumulative distribution function G(A). Shocks are measured in euro days, that

¹¹For a more exhaustive description of automonous factors in the euro area, see [8].

is, they are weighted according to their duration. In each period t, the liquidity shock A_t is assumed to realize after the last refinancing operation in that period, at time $t + \tau_s$, where $\tau_D < \tau_s < 1.^{12}$

Considered as a total over the period, we assume that demand for liquidity is perfectly inelastic with respect to interest rate conditions. Counterparties in the euro area usually prefer to have recourse to the marginal lending facility over being sanctioned for not complying with the minimum reserve obligation. Moreover, and in contrast to the Federal reserve system, excess reserves do not play a significant role in the euro area in relative terms.¹³ Note also that the demand for reserves is typically elastic *within* the period. Autonomous factors are in general inelastic in the short run, but may be cross-financed by reserve holdings.

Standing facilities offer individual banks the opportunity to borrow and lend an arbitrary amount overnight at the marginal lending rate r^L and the deposit rate $r^D < r^L$, respectively.¹⁴ Because of the averaging provision of reserve requirements over the maintenance period, standing facilities are rationally used only at the end of the maintenance period, i.e., after the realization of the autonomous factor shock.

The market rate prevailing in period t after the realization of the autonomous factor shock is denoted by r_t^s . From the inelasticity of demand at the end of the period and from the availability of the standing facilities, it follows that the market rate at the end of the last day of the maintenance period is a step function of excess liquidity at the end of the period, i.e.,¹⁵

$$r_t^s = \begin{cases} r^L & \text{if } Z_t - A_t < \overline{R} \\ r^D & \text{if } Z_t - A_t > \overline{R} \end{cases} .$$

Thus, in the model the market rate reaches the marginal lending rate when the aggregate average liquidity supply is below aggregate demand, and analogously the market rate drops to the deposit rate when supply exceeds demand. Therefore, as has been noted before, under the martingale hypothesis, the level of the

 $^{^{12}{\}rm This}$ assumption is made for simplicity. In reality, autonomous factors resemble a continuous-time stochastic process.

¹³Absolute figures for average excess reserves are in fact not that different (USD 1 bn in the U.S. vs EUR 0.65 bn in the euro area).

¹⁴The ECB requires *all* central bank credits to be collateralized, including any recourse to the marginal lending facility. Since this requirement has never become binding on an aggregate level, we will ignore it in the model.

¹⁵We do not specify the behavior of the market rate in the zero-probability case of a perfect match between supply and demand. Any specification, e.g., $r_t^s = (r^D + r^L)/2$, will work.

market rate within the period can be expressed as a weighted average of the rates of the standing facilities, where the weights are given by the respective probabilities that the upper and lower boundaries of the interest rate corridor are reached at the end of the last day of the period.¹⁶

Proposition 1. Let Z_t denote the average liquidity supply expected for period t. Then the market rate at any time $t \leq \tau < t + \tau_s$ in period t is given by

$$r_{\tau} = (1 - G(Z_t - \overline{R}))r^L + G(Z_t - \overline{R})r^D, \qquad (3)$$

where $1 - G(Z_t - \overline{R})$ is the probability of ending the maintenance period with recourse to the marginal lending facility, and $G(Z_t - \overline{R})$ is the probability of ending the maintenance period with recourse to the deposit facility.

Proof. See text above. \Box

The relevance of Proposition 1 comes from the fact that it provides a link between the central bank's allotment policy and the market rate prevailing on the interbank market. E.g., if the market expects the allotment policy to be restrictive, or else that autonomous factors will drain the banking system after the last operation in a given period, then the market rate will increase above the mid of the corridor. In fact, the existing experience with the framework (e.g., during the episodes of non-accomodating central bank behavior) suggests that this argument captures a first-order determinant for the EONIA money market index in the euro area.

3 Optimal allotment policy

Proposition 1 suggests that the monetary authority, in order to implement its interest rate target $r^* \in (r^D; r^L)$, would have to provide for average liquidity conditions Z^* such that

$$r^* = (1 - G(Z^* - \overline{R}))r^L + G(Z^* - \overline{R})r^D.$$
 (4)

Solving for Z^* gives the neutral average liquidity as a sum of aggregate reserve requirements and a percentile of the autonomous factor distribution

$$Z^* = \overline{R} + G^{-1}\left(\frac{r^L - r^*}{r^L - r^D}\right).$$

¹⁶It is essentially undisputed in the empirical literature that the EONIA follows approximately a martingale process. See Ewerhart et al. [12] for details.

E.g., in the typical case where the corridor is symmetric around the target rate, i.e., when $r^* = (r^L + r^D)/2$, the liquidity target is just the sum of reserve requirements and the median of the autonomous factor shock distribution.

It will be assumed in this paper that the central bank wishes to implement its interest rate target in a *smooth manner*. By this formulation, we mean that the monetary authority will have a preference for keeping fluctuations both of the market rate and in the supply of liquidity to the banking sector at a minimum. The obvious target value for the instantaneous liquidity is $L^* := Z^*$. Formally, the objective function of the central bank is then given by

$$U = -E\left[\int_{t_0}^{\infty} \delta^{\tau - t_0} \left((r_{\tau} - r^*)^2 + \mu (L_{\tau} - L^*)^2 \right) d\tau \right], \tag{5}$$

where δ is the discount factor, and $\mu > 0$ is the relative weight given to the objective of liquidity smoothing vis-à-vis the objective of interest rate smoothing.

With this objective function, we suppose that the central bank should care also about the instantaneous volume of outstanding credit. This assumption can be disputed by the claim that the liquidity target does not matter for implementation of monetary policy, as long as the average liquidity position at the end of the period, and thereby the interest rate target is met. However, in our opinion, it seems plausible that a central bank wishes to ensure a constant level of satiation with liquidity. E.g., deviations from the target level to the downside might create situations where liquidity demand is no longer dominated by the purpose of fulfilling reserve requirements, but affected also by the less predictable needs of daily banking business. This might then engender undesirable effects in the money market such as temporary market power, widened bid-ask spreads, or increased price dispersion. These effects may similarly come about when the outstanding volume of liquidity is significantly larger than the pro-rata share, potentially leaving some individual banks overrunning with liquidity. We conclude that fluctuations in the outstanding central bank credit may have undesirable consequences that either did not become visible in the data due to the ECB's neutral liquidity management, or for which the EONIA is not a sufficient statistics. Introducing an implicit target for the outstanding central bank credit is a way of taking account of these consequences.¹⁷

¹⁷An alternative motive for the central bank to keep fluctuations of instantaneous liquidity at a low level might be that overnight balances on different days are not perfect substitutes under all circumstances. E.g., it has been validated empirically that the EONIA exhibits a weak, but measurable response to an on average increased liquidity demand at the end of the calender month, which is due to window dressing activities (cf. [12]). A deviation from neutral conditions might amplify these effects. Finally, there is some empirical evidence, albeit limited, for a non-zero liquidity effect before the last operation.

Looking at the problem of determining a sequence of optimal liquidity injections starting with the beginning of a maintenance period t_0 , the choice variables for the monetary authority become the normalized allotment vectors

$$y_t = \begin{pmatrix} \Delta Y_{t,A} \\ \Delta Y_{t,B} \\ \Delta Y_{t,C} \\ \Delta Y_{t,D} \end{pmatrix}$$

for all periods $t \in \{t_0, t_0 + 1, ...\}$, where the normalization $\Delta Y := Y - L^*/2$ helps to simplify the notation. The normalization of tender volumes is with respect to $L^*/2$ because at any point in time, there is credit allocated in two subsequent operations outstanding to the banking system. The state variables are the volumes of the tenders C and D

$$x_t = \left(\begin{array}{c} \Delta Y_{t-1,C} \\ \Delta Y_{t-1,D} \end{array} \right),$$

that hang over from the previous maintenance period. The (trivial) law of motion is given by

$$x_{t+1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} y_t, \tag{6}$$

which is the formal counterpart of the notion that the volume of the tenders in the previous period must be taken as given. Clearly, initial conditions are given by the exogenous variables $Y_{t_0-1,C}$ and $Y_{t_0-1,D}$.

A number of simplifications are made in the subsequent analysis. Firstly, we will assume that the monetary authority faces no problem whatsoever with injecting its chosen allotments into the banking system. In reality, the assumption is typically satisfied, due to significant excess demand in the main refinancing operations, and to the neutral allotment policy chosen by the ECB.¹⁸ The operations for which the Eurosystem has not been able to allocate the desired amount of liquidity were just those subjected to strategic underbidding. Given that we consider the theoretically optimal allotment policy, which is not necessarily equivalent to the benchmark allotment rule in the definition of the ECB (more on this at the end of this section), it is not apparent how restrictive the assumption is. Nevertheless, we believe that useful insights can be gained even under this simplifying assumption.

Another simplification is that we will consider the limit case of τ_s being close to 1. This means to ignore deviations from the target values that occur after

¹⁸In main refinancing operations, banks are allowed to submit up to ten bids, each of which consists of an interest rate and a volume. All bids specifying an interest rate above the marginal rate are satisfied, and bids on the marginal rate are prorated. By excess demand, we mean then the sum of unsatisfied bids with interest rates at or below the marginal rate.

the realization of the autonomous factor shock. The general conclusions are not affected. E.g., in the most relevant case when the target rate lies in the center of the corridor, then having τ_s strictly below 1 is equivalent to a linear transformation of the interest rate criterion, i.e., in a change in μ .

Finally, we will use a linear approximation for the liquidity effect. The firstorder Taylor expansion of the right-hand side of equation (3) with respect to Z_t around Z^* reads

$$r_{\tau} \approx r^* - \rho(Z_t - Z^*),$$

where we have used (4), and where

$$\rho := G'(Z^* - \overline{R})(r^L - r^D)$$

is a measure of the liquidity effect.¹⁹ With the help of these simplifications, the objective function of the central bank, viewed as a function of the individual allotments, becomes an infinite sum of quadratic functions, as the following auxiliary result shows.

Lemma 1. Using a linear approximation for the liquidity effect, we obtain

$$\lim_{\tau_s \to 1} U(\tau_s) = \frac{1}{|\ln \delta|} \sum_{t=t_0}^{\infty} \delta^{t-t_0} F(\Delta Y_{t-1,C}, \Delta Y_{t-1,D}, \Delta Y_{t,A}, \Delta Y_{t,B}, \Delta Y_{t,C}, \Delta Y_{t,D}),$$

where F(.) is the quadratic form

$$F(\Delta Y_{t-1,C}, \Delta Y_{t-1,D}, \Delta Y_{t,A}, \Delta Y_{t,B}, \Delta Y_{t,C}, \Delta Y_{t,D})$$

= $x'_t K x_t + y'_t Q y_t + 2y'_t H x_t,$

for matrices K, Q and H that are functions of the exogenous parameters of the model.

¹⁹The first-order approximation replaces the typically sigmoid liquidity effect (cf. Appendix A) by a piecewise linear function with kinks at the marginal lending and deposit rates. This raises two questions. The first concerns the validity of the subsequently used dynamic programming techniques in view of the boundary conditions (the kinks due to the standing facilities) in our model. However, as the simulations show, the respective deviations from interest rate and liquidity targets are declining over the maintenance periods. Thus, when the boundary conditions are not binding in the initial maintenance period, they also do not bind in subsequent periods. This argument suggests that the shape of the feasibility set is not affected by the boundary conditions unless binding in the initial maintenance period. Another question is what would happen to our results when the kinks are smoothed out. The answer here can be best illustrated using Figure 9. Start with the diagram on the left-hand side. With a sigmoid liquidity effect, the trade-off between liquidity and interest-rate deviation becomes concave left of L^* , and convex right of L^* . The change of coordinates brings us to the diagram on the right-hand side. The graphs suggest that the convex-shaped curve between points A and B in this diagram would bend in and become less convex, or would even become concave over some region. Thus, it appears that a smoothing-out of the kinks in our model would even amplify the non-convexity of the feasibility set, so that we are on the safe side here as well.

Proof. See the appendix. \Box

This reformulation of the problem allows to apply the tools of linear-quadratic dynamic programming, and we obtain a formula for the optimal allotment policy.

Theorem 1. (Optimal dynamic policy) The optimal allotment policy is of the form

$$y_t = -(Q + \delta B' P B)^{-1} H x_t,$$

where P is a constant matrix of dimension (2×2) and B is the matrix of dimension (2×4) on the right-hand side of equation (6).²⁰

Proof. See the appendix. \Box

The simulations of our calibrated model (see the appendix for details on this) indicate that the central bank's problem is characterized by the following economics. There is a motive to inject an amount of liquidity in the four tenders of each maintenance period so that the target rate will be approximated as closely as possible. At the same time, this comes at the cost of missing the instantaneous liquidity target. The optimal policy will therefore keep the respective sum of the sizes of two consecutive tenders approximately equal to the instantaneous tender liquidity in the market immediately before the respective tender (only approximately because of the discount factor), yet will deviate from this principle in tenders A and D. In tender A, the idea is to obtain a better overall level of liquidity than the one that resulted as an overlap from the last period. In tender D, the monetary authority seeks also to achieve closer-to-the-stationary-level conditions for the next maintenance period. The optimal policy is a result of balancing all these trade-offs (cf. Figure 3). Similar considerations are possible in the case of an initial excess liquidity (cf. Figure 4). Of course, there is no trade-off under normal conditions.

The ECB follows a specific "neutral" or benchmark allotment rule, which means that there is a formula that allows to calculate, prior to any main refinancing operation, the proper allotment (cf. [8]). The term *neutral* refers to the fact that the allotment brings the aggregate accumulated liquidity position in the banking system to its pro-rata value within the maintenance period at the time of the subsequent tender in the same period (or, if there is no subsequent tender within the same period, at the end of the maintenance period).

 $^{^{20}}$ With some effort, one can even show that the matrix P has four identical entries, but this fact has no obvious economic implications, so that we omit the proof.

The analysis reveals the notable fact that the benchmark allotment rule in the definition of the ECB is not equivalent to the theoretically optimal allotment policy. E.g., in the example exhibited in Figure 3, the benchmark allotment in tender A would be somewhat larger than the theoretically optimal allotment. This is so because the benchmark allotment in tender A would be chosen so as to compensate fully the initially red position of the banking system by the time of tender B. That is, in the absense of interim shocks, the benchmark allotment would generate a balanced aggregate liquidity position at time $t+\tau_B$. In contrast, the theoretically optimal allotment in tender A (as shown in Figure 3) is smaller, putting part of the balancing of the liquidity shortage to the subsequent tenders B, C, and D. The theoretically optimal allotment thereby takes account of the fact that a smaller deviation from the liquidity target, albeit for a somewhat longer duration, is preferable for a central bank optimizing our suggested objective function (5). The benchmark allotment rule thereby appears "more proactive" than the theoretically optimal policy.

4 Allotment in the last tender

The decision over the allotment in the last operation in a given maintenance period is typically considered to be the most important allotment decision, because it determines the liquidity conditions at the end of the period, and thereby the level of the prevailing interest rates. In the absence of shocks, there is no trade-off between the criteria of interest rate and liquidity smoothing, and the central bank may simply allot the benchmark amount, and may thereby reach both interest-rate and liquidity target. However, in general, this will not always be the case.

The trade-off will be especially pronounced after an occurrence of underbidding in the penultimate operation. The term *underbidding* refers to a situation where the total of the incoming bids in a central bank operation is lower than the benchmark allotment. As in the given operation, the central bank can only allocate liquidity by satisfying incoming bids, the central bank's allotment is bound to be below the benchmark allotment. In this sense, underbidding precludes the implementation of the the benchmark allotment rule, and generates a trade-off between liquidity and interest rate smoothing.

The formal set-up is as follows (cf. Figure 5). The information available to both the market and the central bank at the time of tender D are the allotments in the tenders up to tender C in period 0. The aggregate liquidity counting for

the fulfilment of reserve requirements in period 0, and provided by the central bank in the operations prior to tender C, can be summarized in the term

$$\Lambda_{0,B} := \tau_A \Delta Y_{-1,C} + \tau_B \Delta Y_{-1,D} + (\tau_C - \tau_A) \Delta Y_{0,A} + (\tau_D - \tau_B) \Delta Y_{0,B}.$$

The volume $Y_{0,C}$ of the penultimate tender C in period 0 is also exogenous. Underbidding in tender C is formally defined as

$$\Lambda_{0,B} + (\tau_D - \tau_C)\Delta Y_{0,C} < 0.$$

Under this condition, the banking system has on aggregate build up a red position at the time of tender D, i.e., in order to satisfy reserve requirements as an average over the maintenance period, the outstanding central bank credit after tender D must exceed L^* .

In contrast to the previously studied setting, choice variables for the central bank are now the volume $Y_{0,D}$ of the last tender in period 0, and the allotment vector y_t for all subsequent periods $t \in \{1, 2, ...\}$. The resulting liquidity and interest rate conditions are determined as before. The central bank's objective function is

$$\widehat{U} = -E[\int_{\tau_D}^{\infty} \delta^{\tau - \tau_D} \left((r_{\tau} - r^*)^2 + \mu (L_{\tau} - L^*)^2 \right) d\tau],$$

with choice parameters $Y_{0,D}$ and $(y_t)_{t=1,2,\dots}$.

There are two focal allotment sizes. The first is the benchmark amount Y^{I} that guarantees that the overall liquidity position at the end of the maintenance period is "neutral," so that the market rate reaches both the marginal lending and the deposit rate with equal probability. After an operation C that suffered from insufficient demand, the benchmark amount is typically large, so that the allotment causes a sizable deviation from the aggregate liquidity target. The benefit, however, is that the interest rate target is reached without any deviation. The second focal allotment Y^{L} is the one that generates, from the settlement day of tender D onwards, an outstanding central bank credit of L^* . We will refer to Y^{L} as the *liquidity-refill allotment*. Here the cost is that the interest rate will rise and potentially reach the marginal lending rate. It is not difficult to check that only allotments that lie within the interval defined by these two extreme positions can be optimal for a central bank that maximizes a weighted sum of the two errors.

Simulations have been performed by first choosing $Y_{0,D}$ and using subsequently the optimal policy derived in the previous section (for $t_0 = 1$). Somewhat surprisingly at first sight, we found that the feasibility set in the two-dimensional error space, defined by allotment sizes between Y^{I} and Y^{L} , is essentially concave rather than convex (cf. Figure 6). As a consequence, when the central bank minimizes a weighted sum of quadratic deviations from both liquidity and interest rate targets, then the optimal choices are the liquidity-refill allotment Y^{L} and an amount that is slightly smaller than the benchmark allotment Y^{I} .

The simulations suggest the following two comparative statics exercises. Firstly, the more severe the underbidding, the more costly will it be for the central bank to make the benchmark allotment. However, the cost in terms of an interest rate deviation is typically not further increased due to the marginal lending facility. Thus, ceteris paribus, the more pronounced the underbidding, the more appropriate appears the liquidity-refill amount (cf. Figure 7). As this prediction essentially corresponds to a non-accomodating central bank strategy that is conditional on underbidding, this argument shows that the behavior observable in the data is consistent with an optimal allotment policy.²¹ A similar comparative statics result is valid concerning the timing of the operations. Specifically, the later the tenders in the period, the less costly is the interest rate deviation for the central bank, and the more appropriate is the tightness at the end of the period (cf. Figure 8).

It appeared to us that the mechanics of the model do not depend on the infinite horizon of the planning problem. In fact, the simulations performed on the basis of the intertemporal model suggest that the impact of the allotment in tender D on the interest rate is strongest in the current maintenance period, and that the impact on the outstanding liquidity is strongest before tender A in the subsequent period. To discuss the optimal allotment in tender D, it may therefore be sufficient, for most practical purposes, to ignore any deviations from the interest rate target after the end of the current period, and any deviation from the liquidity target after the time of tender A in the subsequent period. In the next section, we will therefore consider a boiled-down version of the model with the intention to reveal the first-order mechanics underlying the simulation results.

²¹The reason for this somewhat surprising result may be the fact that the assumed objective function ignores volumes. Even if the shadow cost of further tightening supply may be zero, the banking sector would "feel" the additional tightness in the form of higher and not remunerated funding costs.

5 A first-order approximation of the model

We consider the same situation as in the previous section (see Figure 6). The following parameters are exogenous. Let Λ_B denote the interim excess liquidity accumulated immediately after tender B, let Y_C be the volume of tender C, and let ρ denote the end-of-period elasticity (i.e., the liquidity effect). Again we would like to answer the following question: How to choose the volume of tender D so as to minimize the weighted quadratic deviations for both interest rate and liquidity targets?

In order to reach an explicit solution to the problem, we will make the following approximations. Firstly, as discussed above, ignore any deviation from the interest rate target after the end of the current period, and any deviation from the liquidity target after the time of tender A in the subsequent period. According to the simulations performed, these deviations add little to the total deviation. Next, ignore the discounting. This is no major loss given the reduced horizon. Finally, as before, assume that the liquidity shock occurs very close to the end of the period. Under these assumptions, the central bank's problem simplifies as follows:²²

$$\min_{Y_D} (r - r^*)^2 + \widehat{\mu} (L - L^*)^2$$
(7)
s.t.

$$r - r^* = -\rho(\Lambda_B + (1 - \tau_C)(Y_C - \frac{L^*}{2}) + (1 - \tau_D)(Y_D - \frac{L^*}{2}))$$
(8)

$$L - L^* = (Y_C - \frac{L^*}{2}) + (Y_D - \frac{L^*}{2})$$
(9)

The trade-off is that a lower Y_D leads to an increased market rate, while the outstanding liquidity is lowered. We wish to draw the feasibility set, i.e., the set of combinations of quadratic interest rate and liquidity deviations that result from allotments that lie below the sum of total bids in the ultimate tender.

As in the previous section, there are two allotments that jump into the eyes of the observer. The first is the benchmark amount, i.e., the allotment that ends the maintenance period with an average liquidity position that allows banks to satisfy reserve requirements in a regular way: the characteristic of this amount

$$\widehat{\mu} = \mu \frac{1 - \tau_D}{1 + \tau_A - \tau_D}$$

²²The relative weight of the liquidity criterion is now

because the central bank cares for the deviation from the liquidity target between tender D and next period's tender A.

is that it implies that the market rate is equal to the target, i.e., $r = r^*$. Using (8), this is equivalent to

$$\Lambda_B + (1 - \tau_C)(Y_C - \frac{L^*}{2}) + (1 - \tau_D)(Y_D - \frac{L^*}{2}) = 0.$$

Rearranging gives

$$Y_D = \frac{L^*}{2} - \frac{1}{1 - \tau_D} \{ \Lambda_B + (1 - \tau_C) (Y_C - \frac{L^*}{2}) \}.$$

This formula is a theoretical counterpart to the formula for the benchmark allotment published in ECB [8]. With this allotment, the interest rate target is met, but the liquidity target is missed by

$$Y - Y^* = Y_C + Y_D - Y^* = -\frac{\tau_D - \tau_C}{1 - \tau_D} (Y_C - \frac{L^*}{2}) - \frac{1}{1 - \tau_D} \Lambda_B.$$

The second focal allotment size is the liquidity refill that matches the target $L = L^*$ for the outstanding central bank credit. Clearly, (9) implies

$$Y_D = L^* - Y_C$$

and the corresponding deviation from the interest rate target is given by

$$r - r^* = \rho(\Lambda_B + (\tau_D - \tau_C)(Y_C - \frac{L^*}{2})).$$

What is the shape of the feasibility set between these two points? To answer this question, we express $(r - r^*)$ as a function of $(L - L^*)$. From (8) and (9) we obtain

$$r - r^* = -\rho(\Lambda_B + (\tau_D - \tau_C)(Y_C - \frac{L^*}{2}) + (1 - \tau_D)(L - L^*)).$$

Rearranging gives the feasibility constraint for the monetary authority:²³

$$(r - r^*) + \rho(1 - \tau_D)(L - L^*) = -\rho(\Lambda_B + (\tau_4 - \tau_3)(Y_C - \frac{L^*}{2}))$$
(10)

After an occurrence of underbidding, the right-hand side of this budget equality is strictly positive (by definition). The monetary authority therefore faces a linear trade-off between interest rate and liquidity smoothing. Figure 9 shows how this trade-off translates into a convex feasibility set in the plane of quadratic deviations by a change of parameters. In particular, in the neighborhood of the benchmark allotment, the feasibility set has locally the shape of a parabola.

 $^{^{23}\}mathrm{This}$ constraint is binding when the central bank has chosen not to have recourse to additional operations.

Introducing the standing facilities means to essentially cut off the upper part of the feasibility set. More precisely, the standing facilities restrict the deviation of the market rate from the target rate in both directions: We have

$$(r - r^*)^2 \leq (r^L - r^*)^2$$
 if $r > r^*$
 $(r - r^*)^2 \geq (r^D - r^*)^2$ if $r < r^*$.

Figure 10 shows schematically the shape of the feasibility set in the case where the target rate lies in the center of the corridor, i.e., $r^* = (r^L + r^D)/2$, and the underbidding has been sufficiently pronounced.²⁴

Critical role of the liquidity situation at the last tender. Optimal is either the liquidity-refill amount or an interior solution that is typically close to, and somewhat smaller than, the benchmark amount. If an interior solution is optimal, it must solve problem (7), which ignores the standing facilities. Plugging the constraints (8) and (9) into the central bank's objective function and differentiating with respect to Y_D yields the optimal allotment in the case of an interior solution

$$\Delta Y_D = -\frac{(1-\tau_D)\rho^2}{(1-\tau_D)\rho^2 + \hat{\mu}} \Lambda_B - \frac{(1-\tau_C)(1-\tau_D)\rho^2 + \hat{\mu}}{(1-\tau_D)^2\rho^2 + \hat{\mu}} \Delta Y_C.$$

The resulting interest rate is

$$r - r^* = -\beta \{\Lambda_B + (\tau_D - \tau_C) \Delta Y_C\},\$$

where

$$\beta = \frac{\widehat{\mu}\rho^2}{(1-\tau_D)^2\rho^2 + \widehat{\mu}}$$

Thus, the central bank's problem possesses an interior solution if and only if the aggregated liquidity position at the time of tender D is moderate in the sense that it satisfies

$$\beta^{-1}(r^D - r^*) < \Lambda_B + (\tau_D - \tau_C)\Delta Y_C < \beta^{-1}(r^L - r^*).$$

These inequalities characterize the areas of interest. To start with, if the aggregate liquidity position at the time of tender D is below the lower threshold, i.e., if

$$\Lambda_B + (\tau_D - \tau_C) \Delta Y_C < -\beta^{-1} |r^D - r^*|, \qquad (11)$$

then we had a significant demand reduction in tender C that did not allow the central bank to inject the benchmark amount.

²⁴Obviously, if the underbidding is mild, so that even the liquidity-neutral allotment would not cause the market rate to reach the marginal lending rate, then the trade-off between liquidity and interest-rate smoothing is convex, and an interior solution is optimal.

In this case, the benchmark amount in tender D would be too large, so that the liquidity target cannot be met. The result is that the central bank optimally relieves only part of the tightness in the money market.²⁵ The comparative statics results are now easy to obtain. As β does not depend on ΔY_C , the boundary solution is more likely to be optimal when ΔY_C is small (cf. again Figure 7). Similarly, when the timing parameters τ_C and τ_D are increased marginally by the same amount then $\hat{\mu}$ increases, and the right-hand-side of the inequality (11) increases, so that a boundary solution becomes more likely (cf. again Figure 8). Thus, the simplified model confirms the results of the simulation study.²⁶

In the other polar case, the aggregate liquidity position is above the upper threshold, i.e.,

$$\Lambda_B + (\tau_D - \tau_C) \Delta Y_C > \beta^{-1} (r^L - r^*), \qquad (12)$$

which would mean that the monetary authority has decided to allot in tender C significantly more than the benchmark amount. In reality, the probably more likely case is that a liquidity-providing shock occurs between tenders C and D. The reader will note that this scenario can be captured by the current model by adding the shock to the left-hand-side of equation (12). There are again two focal allotment sizes. The first is obviously the benchmark amount Y^{I} , that guarantees that the overall liquidity position at the end of the maintenance period is such that the market rate reaches both the marginal lending and the deposit rate with equal probability. The benchmark would typically be small in this scenario.

The second focal allotment Y^L , typically larger in this scenario, is the one that generates, from the settlement day of tender D onwards, an outstanding central bank credit that corresponds to the target L^* . Allotting Y^L means here to flood the market with liquidity, so that the market rate would drop to the deposit rate. However, in contrast to the scenario of an undersized tender C, the theoretically optimal allotment may not be feasible due to insufficient demand. One can show that the shape of the feasibility set is very similar to the underbidding case. In particular, the monetary authority faces a non-convex

 $^{^{25}}$ Apparently, the non-accomodating behavior has been anticipated by the majority of banks, inducing them to bid more aggressively in the respective last tenders, documented by a significant deviation of the marginal rate from the minimum bid rate.

²⁶The discussion reveals a potential rationale for the neutral allotment policy, that is chosen by the ECB also for tenders before the last tender: e.g., in the penultimate tender, when the corridor is symmetric, and there is an additional liquidity shock between tender C and D, then making the neutral allotment implies that the probability of an interior solution, i.e., of not reaching the boundary of the corridor, is maximized.

trade-off.²⁷ The comparative statics is also intuitive. When the excess liquidity at the time of tender D increases, then the trade-off more often will favor the boundary solution, i.e., the (small) liquidity-refill allotment. Likewise, if the tenders C and D are closer to the end of the maintenance period, then the benchmark will ceteris paribus be smaller, and the boundary solution will be optimal more often.

6 The changes to the operational framework

The formal analysis in this paper has focused on the operational framework, as it has been in place from January 1999. As already mentioned in the introduction, the operational framework for montary policy implementation in the euro area will be slightly changed from March 2004 onwards. The new framework will rely on non-overlapping transactions with a maturity of one week only. Transactions will also not hang over into the subsequent period, and the Governing Councel confines himself to making policy decisions only at the beginning of maintenance periods (see [9]).

Clearly, there is no fundamental difficulty in modifying the model so that it can be used to analyze the optimal allotment policy in the new framework. To see this, assume that we have still four tenders per period, and that transactions allotted in a tender mature at the time of the next tender. Moreover, assume that $\tau_A = 0$, meaning that the first tender is at the beginning of the maintenance period and that the transactions allocated in the last tender mature at the end of the maintenance period. It is clear that under the new framework, the intertemporal nature of the problem disappears, so that we can restrict ourselves to a discussion of one period. We may therefore drop the index t for the maintenance period in the sequel.

Proposition 1 is valid independent of the timing and maturities of the operations, when we take account of the fact that the formula for $Z_t = Z$ changes. Specifically, we would get that

$$Z = \tau_B Y_A + (\tau_C - \tau_B) Y_B + (\tau_D - \tau_C) Y_C + (1 - \tau_D) Y_D.$$

The changes to the other formulas are similarly straightforward, so they are omitted. Instead, we will confine ourselves to a brief discussion as to whether the

 $^{^{27}}$ The feasibility constraint of the central bank remains the same, only that the right-handside of equation (10) is negative. As the deviations from interest-rate and liquidity target are squared, this leads to the same shape for the feasibility set as in the case of underbidding.

conclusions of this paper would remain valid. To start with, it does not appear that the less proactive nature of the optimal allotment policy, when compared to the ECB's benchmark allotment rule depends on the specific timing of the operations. Even with one-week maturities, and without overlap, we would expect that a liquidity imbalance would be compensated only gradually under the optimal policy, so that the benchmark allotment rule would continue to appear more "proactive" than the optimal policy.

Second, concerning the optimal allotment in the last tender after a liquidity imbalance, it is of course less likely under the new regime that underbidding occurs. However, in principle, a liquidity shock during the maintenance period has the same effect. Then again, we would get a trade-off between liquidity and interest-rate smoothing, in fact not very different from the one that we discussed in Section 5. As a consequence, the discontinuity in the reaction function will arise. Thus, the conclusions of this paper apparently do not depend on the timing and maturity of the operations in the maintenance period.

7 Conclusion

We have derived the optimal intertemporal allotment policy in a model that captures some of the institutional features of the Eurosystem's operational framework for monetary policy implementation. It was shown that the theoretically optimal allotment policy is not equivalent to the ECB's benchmark allotment rule. Specifically, it was found that the benchmark allotment rule rebalances the liquidity situation, intuitively speaking, at the first opportunity, while the theoretically optimal policy would typically compensate the same imbalance more gradually.

The formal analysis suggests also that, somewhat surprisingly, creating a substantial monetary tightness at the end of the maintenance period after an occurrence of underbidding may be consistent with pursuing an optimal allotment policy. The rationale for this conclusion is that when the volume of the penultimate tender in a maintenance period has been insufficient, and the last tender is close to the end of the period, then the benchmark allotment would be very large. Injecting the benchmark allotment would therefore imply that the outstanding central bank credit is temporarily much larger than usual. On the other hand, once the allotment is chosen to be tight, there will be no further deviation from the interest rate target by a somewhat tighter allotment. As a consequence, it may be optimal to allocate only the amount that aligns aggregate outstanding credit with the target level. In fact, it follows from these arguments that the optimal reaction of the monetary authority will be a discontinuous function of the prevailing liquidity conditions, which would provide a possible explanation for the Eurosystem's recent deviations from the benchmark allotment rule.

8 Appendix A. Calibration and simulation

In this appendix, we will briefly describe the performed calibration and the simulation methods.

Calibration. Most parameters can be set to realistic values without difficulty. This applies to the key policy rates r^*, r^L, r^D , to the reserve requirements \overline{R} , to the timing parameters $\tau_A, \tau_B, \tau_C, \tau_D$, and to the initial conditions $Y_{-1,C}, Y_{-1,D}$. The discount rate was set very low, reflecting our hypothesis that the central bank cares about interest-rate and liquidity conditions prevailing in the current period much more than about the corresponding conditions in the subsequent period.

The only parameter that requires some care is the liquidity effect.²⁸ In order to measure ρ , we have collected daily liquidity data as well as the liquidity forecasts that are published by the ECB prior to the main refinancing operations, covering the period January 1, 1999 to October 9, 2002. We have generated from the data set the historical distribution of the autonomous factor shock accumulated between the last tender and the final day of the maintenance period. By autonomous factor shock, we mean here the actual shock minus the figure that has been predicted in the ECB's liquidity forecast. The historical distribution has then been transformed into the curve depicted in Figure 11 in the following way.

Start with a definite value for the liquidity surplus or shortage created by the allotment in the last tender, say, $\Delta L_t = 5$ bn euro days in excess. We wish to determine the expected value for the market rate at the end of the period. Presupposing equation (3), we have

$$E[r_t^s] = r^D + \text{prob}\{\Delta L - A_t < 0\}(r^L - r^D).$$

 $^{^{28}\}mathrm{See}$ Hamilton (1997) for a quantification of the liquidity effect in the market for U.S. Federal Funds.

Thus, it suffices to estimate the probabilities that the end of the period will be tight. This will be the case if and only if the autonomous factor shock absorbes a liquidity of 5 bn euro days or more. So we derived from the data the relative likelihood that a shock after the last operation will have this property. It turns out that in about 25% of the historical cases, we had a shock absorbing 5 bn euro days or more after the last operation. Taking expectations, and assuming a ± 1 percent width of the interest rate corridor, yields a market rate that lies 0.5 percentage points below the mid of the corridor. The other diamonds in Figure 11 are calculated analogously.

The curve is obviously non-linear, but when a rough linear approximation is chosen, then we have a slope of approximately 8 basis points per bn euro days. That is, if a liquidity-absorbing shock of, say 3 bn euro days occurs after the last operation in the period, then the expected rate at the end of the maintence period would (in the linear approximation) be 24 basis points above the midpoint between the marginal lending facility and the deposit facility. The interpretation of this figure is that if banks use their information about the autonomous factor shock, then a tightness of 3 bn euro days, created by a smaller-than-neutral allotment in the last tender, would drive up market rates by the beforementioned 24 basis points.²⁹

Simulation. Having calibrated the parameters, we calculated the optimal policy numerically for a number of initial conditions. It turned out to be useful that the policy matrix P can be numerically approximated as the limit of the sequence $P^{(k)}$, defined by

$$P^{(0)} = 0$$

$$P^{(k)} = K - H'(Q + \delta B' P^{(k-1)}B)^{-1}H,$$

which allows a numerical computation of the optimal allotment policy. The iterative solution to the Riccati equation has been found by explicitly calculating 20 rounds of the approximation. Convergence was very fast, so that the chosen number of iteration steps was much higher than needed in all calculated examples. Further details on calibration and simulation are available from the first-named author.

 $^{^{29} {\}rm Our}$ estimate lies in the range of other quantifications. See Ejerskov et al. [10], as well as references given therein.

9 Appendix B. Proofs

This appendix contains the proofs of Lemma 1 and Theorem 1.

Proof of Lemma 1. We rewrite the central bank's objective function as an infinite sum over integrals

$$U(\tau_s) = -E[\int_{t_0}^{\infty} \delta^{\tau-t_0} \left((r_{\tau} - r^*)^2 + \mu (L_{\tau} - L^*)^2 \right) d\tau]$$

= $-\sum_{t=t_0}^{\infty} \delta^{t-t_0} E[\int_{t}^{t+1} \delta^{\tau} \left((r_{\tau} - r^*)^2 + \mu (L_{\tau} - L^*)^2 \right) d\tau]$

In the limit $\tau_s \to 1$, the market rate is constant in each maintenance period, and L_{τ} is given by (1). Using

$$\int_{\tau_0}^{\tau_1} \delta^{\tau} d\tau = \frac{1}{|\ln \delta|} (\delta^{\tau_0} - \delta^{\tau_1}),$$

we obtain

$$\lim_{\tau_s \to 1} U(\tau_s) = -\frac{1}{|\ln \delta|} \sum_{t=t_0}^{\infty} \delta^{t-t_0} \{ (1-\delta)(r_t - r^*)^2 \\
+ \mu \{ (1-\delta^{\tau_A})(\Delta Y_{t-1,C} + \Delta Y_{t-1,D})^2 \\
+ (\delta^{\tau_A} - \delta^{\tau_B})(\Delta Y_{t-1,D} + \Delta Y_{t,A})^2 + (\delta^{\tau_B} - \delta^{\tau_C})(\Delta Y_{t,A} + \Delta Y_{t,B})^2 \\
+ (\delta^{\tau_C} - \delta^{\tau_D})(\Delta Y_{t,B} + \Delta Y_{t,C})^2 + (\delta^{\tau_D} - \delta)(\Delta Y_{t,C} + \Delta Y_{t,D})^2 \}.$$

Since

$$r_t - r^* = -\rho \{ \tau_A \Delta Y_{t-1,C} + \tau_B \Delta Y_{t-1,D} + (\tau_C - \tau_A) \Delta Y_{t,A} + (\tau_D - \tau_B) \Delta Y_{t,B} + (1 - \tau_C) \Delta Y_{t,C} + (1 - \tau_D) \Delta Y_{t,D} \},$$

we obtain

$$\lim_{\tau_s \to 1} U(\tau_s) = -\frac{1}{|\ln \delta|} \sum_{t=t_0}^{\infty} \delta^{t-t_0} F(\Delta Y_{t-1,C}, \Delta Y_{t-1,D}, \Delta Y_{t,A}, \Delta Y_{t,B}, \Delta Y_{t,C}, \Delta Y_{t,D}),$$

where

$$F(\Delta Y_{t-1,C}, \Delta Y_{t-1,D}, \Delta Y_{t,A}, \Delta Y_{t,B}, \Delta Y_{t,C}, \Delta Y_{t,D})$$

= $(1-\delta)\rho^2 \{\tau_A \Delta Y_{t-1,C} + \tau_B \Delta Y_{t-1,D}$

$$+ (\tau_{C} - \tau_{A})\Delta Y_{t,A} + (\tau_{D} - \tau_{B})\Delta Y_{t,B} + (1 - \tau_{C})\Delta Y_{t,C} + (1 - \tau_{D})\Delta Y_{t,D} \}^{2} + \mu \{ (1 - \delta^{\tau_{A}})(\Delta Y_{t-1,C} + \Delta Y_{t-1,D})^{2} + (\delta^{\tau_{A}} - \delta^{\tau_{B}})(\Delta Y_{t-1,D} + \Delta Y_{t,A})^{2} + (\delta^{\tau_{B}} - \delta^{\tau_{C}})(\Delta Y_{t,A} + \Delta Y_{t,B})^{2} + (\delta^{\tau_{C}} - \delta^{\tau_{D}})(\Delta Y_{t,B} + \Delta Y_{t,C})^{2} + (\delta^{\tau_{D}} - \delta)(\Delta Y_{t,C} + \Delta Y_{t,D})^{2} \}.$$

Rewriting the quadratic form F(.) yields

$$F(\Delta Y_{t-1,C}, \Delta Y_{t-1,D}, \Delta Y_{t,A}, \Delta Y_{t,B}, \Delta Y_{t,C}, \Delta Y_{t,D})$$

= $x'_t K x_t + y'_t Q y_t + 2y'_t H x_t,$

where the matrices are given by

$$K = (1-\delta)\rho^2 \begin{pmatrix} \tau_A \\ \tau_B \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \tau_A \\ \tau_B \end{pmatrix}' +\mu \begin{pmatrix} 1-\delta^{\tau_A} & 1-\delta^{\tau_A} \\ 1-\delta^{\tau_A} & 1-\delta^{\tau_B} \end{pmatrix},$$

$$Q = (1-\delta)\rho^{2} \begin{pmatrix} \tau_{C} - \tau_{A} \\ \tau_{D} - \tau_{B} \\ 1 - \tau_{C} \\ 1 - \tau_{D} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \tau_{C} - \tau_{A} \\ \tau_{D} - \tau_{B} \\ 1 - \tau_{C} \\ 1 - \tau_{D} \end{pmatrix}' + \mu \begin{pmatrix} \delta^{\tau_{A}} - \delta^{\tau_{C}} & \delta^{\tau_{B}} - \delta^{\tau_{C}} & 0 & 0 \\ \delta^{\tau_{B}} - \delta^{\tau_{C}} & \delta^{\tau_{B}} - \delta^{\tau_{C}} & \delta^{\tau_{C}} - \delta^{\tau_{D}} & 0 \\ 0 & \delta^{\tau_{C}} - \delta^{\tau_{D}} & \delta^{\tau_{C}} - \delta & \delta^{\tau_{D}} - \delta \\ 0 & 0 & \delta^{\tau_{D}} - \delta & \delta^{\tau_{D}} - \delta \end{pmatrix},$$

and

$$H = (1 - \delta)\rho^2 \begin{pmatrix} \tau_C - \tau_A \\ \tau_D - \tau_B \\ 1 - \tau_C \\ 1 - \tau_D \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \tau_A & \tau_B \end{pmatrix} + \mu \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \delta^{\tau_A} - \delta^{\tau_B} \\ 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

This proves Lemma 1. \Box

Proof of Theorem 1. Consider the optimal linear regulator problem where the objective function is to maximize

$$\sum_{t=0}^{\infty} \delta^t \{ x_t' K x_t + y_t' Q y_t + 2y_t' H x_t \}$$

subject to the law of motion

$$x_{t+1} = By_t,$$

where

$$B = \left(\begin{array}{rrrr} 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \end{array} \right).$$

The maximization is with respect to sequences $\{y_t, x_t\}_{t=0}^{\infty}$. Then, the theory of quadratic linear dynamic programming (see problem 4.1 in Ljungqvist and Sargent, [16]) predicts that the optimal policy has the form

$$y_t = -(Q + \delta B' P B)^{-1} H x_t,$$

where P solves the algebraic matrix Riccati equation

$$P = K + H'(Q + \delta B'PB)^{-1}H.$$

This proves the assertion. \Box

References

- Ayuso, J., and R. Repullo, 2003, A model of the open market operations of the European Central Bank, Economic Journal, Vol. 113, Issue 490, 883-902.
- [2] Bartolini, L., Bertola, G., and A. Prati, 2001, Banks' reserve management, transaction costs, and the timing of Federal Reserve intervention, Journal of Banking and Finance 25, 1287-1317.
- [3] Bartolini, L., Bertola, G., and A. Prati, 2002, Day-to-day monetary policy and the volatility of the Federal Funds interest rate, Journal of Money, Credit and Banking 34 (1), 137-159.
- [4] Bindseil, U., 2003, Over- and underbidding in central bank open market operations conducted as fixed rate tender, mimeo, European Central Bank.
- [5] Borio, C., 2001, A hundred ways to skin a cat: comparing monetary policy operating procedures in the United States, Japan and the euro area, BIS Papers No. 9, Basel.
- [6] Campbell, J. Y., 1987, Money announcements, the demand for bank reserves, and the behavior of the Federal Funds rate within the statement week, Journal of Money, Credit, and Banking 19 (1), February.
- [7] ECB, 2002a, The single monetary policy in stage three: general documentation on Eurosystem monetary policy instruments and procedures, April 2002 (update of the November 2000 edition).
- [8] ECB, 2002b, The liquidity management of the ECB, Monthly Bulletin, May 2002, 41-53.
- [9] ECB, 2003, Changes to the Eurosystem's operational framework for monetary policy, Monthly Bulletin, August 2003, 41-54.
- [10] Ejerskov, S., Martin Moss, C., and L. Stracca, 2003, How does the ECB allot liquidity in its main refinancing operations – a look at the empirical evidence, ECB Working Paper No. 244.
- [11] Ewerhart, C., 2002, A model of the Eurosystem's operational framework for monetary policy implementation, ECB Working Paper No. 197.
- [12] Ewerhart, C., Cassola, N., Ejerskov, S., and N. Valla, 2003, The Euro money market – stylized facts and open questions, working paper, University of Bonn and European Central Bank.

- [13] Hamilton, J. D., 1996, The daily market for Federal funds, Journal of Political Economy, 104 (1), 26-56.
- [14] Hamilton, J. D., 1997, Measuring the liquidity effect, American Economic Review 87, 80-97.
- [15] Ho, T., and A. Saunders, 1985, A micro model of the Federal funds market, Journal of Finance 40, 977-988.
- [16] Ljungqvist, L., and T. J. Sargent, 2000, Recursive macroeconomic theory, MIT Press.
- [17] Manna, M., H. Pill, and G. Quirós, 2001, The Eurosystem's operational framework in the context of the ECB's monetary policy strategy, International Finance 4:1, 65-99.
- [18] Nyborg, K., U. Bindseil, and I. Strebulaev, 2002, Bidding and performance in repo auctions: evidence from ECB open market operations, ECB Working Paper No. 157.
- [19] Poole, W., 1968, Commercial bank reserve management in a stochastic model: implications for monetary policy, Journal of Finance 23, 769-791.
- [20] Spindt, P., and J. Hoffmeister, 1988, The micromechanics of the federal funds market: implications for day-of the week effects in funds-rate variability, Journal of Financial and Quantitative Analysis 23, 401-416.





Figure 2. Time structure of the model: four tenders per maintenance period, overlapping maturities, autonomous factors, and standing facilities.















Figure 6. Tightness in response to demand reduction is consistent with an optimal allotment policy; the figure shows an calibrated example, assuming 20% underbidding in tender C.

Figure 7. Strong underbidding suggests tight liquidity provision. Comparative statics with respect to the volume of tender C.









Figure 9. The shape of the feasibility set.



Figure 10. The arrows indicate a more restrictive allotment decision.

Figure 11. The figure shows the expected spread, caused by a liquidity imbalance of a given size, between the end-of-period rate and the midpoint of the interest rate corridor.



European Central Bank working paper series

For a complete list of Working Papers published by the ECB, please visit the ECB's website (http://www.ecb.int).

- 202 "Aggregate loans to the euro area private sector" by A. Calza, M. Manrique and J. Sousa, January 2003.
- 203 "Myopic loss aversion, disappointment aversion and the equity premium puzzle" by D. Fielding and L. Stracca, January 2003.
- 204 "Asymmetric dynamics in the correlations of global equity and bond returns" by L. Cappiello, R.F. Engle and K. Sheppard, January 2003.
- 205 "Real exchange rate in an inter-temporal n-country-model with incomplete markets" by B. Mercereau, January 2003.
- 206 "Empirical estimates of reaction functions for the euro area" by D. Gerdesmeier and B. Roffia, January 2003.
- 207 "A comprehensive model on the euro overnight rate" by F. R. Würtz, January 2003.
- 208 "Do demographic changes affect risk premiums? Evidence from international data" by A. Ang and A. Maddaloni, January 2003.
- 209 "A framework for collateral risk control determination" by D. Cossin, Z. Huang, D. Aunon-Nerin and F. González, January 2003.
- 210 "Anticipated Ramsey reforms and the uniform taxation principle: the role of international financial markets" by S. Schmitt-Grohé and M. Uribe, January 2003.
- 211 "Self-control and savings" by P. Michel and J.P. Vidal, January 2003.
- 212 "Modelling the implied probability of stock market movements" by E. Glatzer and M. Scheicher, January 2003.
- 213 "Aggregation and euro area Phillips curves" by S. Fabiani and J. Morgan, February 2003.
- 214 "On the selection of forecasting models" by A. Inoue and L. Kilian, February 2003.
- 215 "Budget institutions and fiscal performance in Central and Eastern European countries" by H. Gleich, February 2003.
- 216 "The admission of accession countries to an enlarged monetary union: a tentative assessment" by M. Ca'Zorzi and R. A. De Santis, February 2003.
- 217 "The role of product market regulations in the process of structural change" by J. Messina, March 2003.

- 218 "The zero-interest-rate bound and the role of the exchange rate for monetary policy in Japan" by G. Coenen and V. Wieland, March 2003.
- 219 "Extra-euro area manufacturing import prices and exchange rate pass-through" by B. Anderton, March 2003.
- 220 "The allocation of competencies in an international union: a positive analysis" by M. Ruta, April 2003.
- 221 "Estimating risk premia in money market rates" by A. Durré, S. Evjen and R. Pilegaard, April 2003.
- 222 "Inflation dynamics and subjective expectations in the United States" by K. Adam and M. Padula, April 2003.
- 223 "Optimal monetary policy with imperfect common knowledge" by K. Adam, April 2003.
- 224 "The rise of the yen vis-à-vis the ("synthetic") euro: is it supported by economic fundamentals?" by C. Osbat, R. Rüffer and B. Schnatz, April 2003.
- 225 "Productivity and the ("synthetic") euro-dollar exchange rate" by C. Osbat, F. Vijselaar and B. Schnatz, April 2003.
- 226 "The central banker as a risk manager: quantifying and forecasting inflation risks" by L. Kilian and S. Manganelli, April 2003.
- 227 "Monetary policy in a low pass-through environment" by T. Monacelli, April 2003.
- 228 "Monetary policy shocks a nonfundamental look at the data" by M. Klaeffing, May 2003.
- 229 "How does the ECB target inflation?" by P. Surico, May 2003.
- 230 "The euro area financial system: structure, integration and policy initiatives" by P. Hartmann, A. Maddaloni and S. Manganelli, May 2003.
- 231 "Price stability and monetary policy effectiveness when nominal interest rates are bounded at zero" by G. Coenen, A. Orphanides and V. Wieland, May 2003.
- 232 "Describing the Fed's conduct with Taylor rules: is interest rate smoothing important?" by E. Castelnuovo, May 2003.
- 233 "The natural real rate of interest in the euro area" by N. Giammarioli and N. Valla, May 2003.
- 234 "Unemployment, hysteresis and transition" by M. León-Ledesma and P. McAdam, May 2003.
- 235 "Volatility of interest rates in the euro area: evidence from high frequency data" by N. Cassola and C. Morana, June 2003.

- 236 "Swiss monetary targeting 1974-1996: the role of internal policy analysis" by G. Rich, June 2003.
- 237 "Growth expectations, capital flows and international risk sharing" by O. Castrén, M. Miller and R. Stiegert, June 2003.
- 238 "The impact of monetary union on trade prices" by R. Anderton, R. E. Baldwin and D. Taglioni, June 2003.
- 239 "Temporary shocks and unavoidable transitions to a high-unemployment regime" by W. J. Denhaan, June 2003.
- 240 "Monetary policy transmission in the euro area: any changes after EMU?" by I. Angeloni and M. Ehrmann, July 2003.
- 241 Maintaining price stability under free-floating: a fearless way out of the corner?" by C. Detken and V. Gaspar, July 2003.
- 242 "Public sector efficiency: an international comparison" by A. Afonso, L. Schuknecht and V. Tanzi, July 2003.
- 243 "Pass-through of external shocks to euro area inflation" by E. Hahn, July 2003.
- 244 "How does the ECB allot liquidity in its weekly main refinancing operations? A look at the empirical evidence" by S. Ejerskov, C. Martin Moss and L. Stracca, July 2003.
- 245 "Money and payments: a modern perspective" by C. Holthausen and C. Monnet, July 2003.
- 246 "Public finances and long-term growth in Europe evidence from a panel data analysis" by D. R. de Ávila Torrijos and R. Strauch, July 2003.
- 247 "Forecasting euro area inflation: does aggregating forecasts by HICP component improve forecast accuracy?" by K. Hubrich, August 2003.
- 248 "Exchange rates and fundamentals" by C. Engel and K. D. West, August 2003.
- 249 "Trade advantages and specialisation dynamics in acceding countries" by A. Zaghini, August 2003.
- 250 "Persistence, the transmission mechanism and robust monetary policy" by I. Angeloni,G. Coenen and F. Smets, August 2003.
- 251 "Consumption, habit persistence, imperfect information and the lifetime budget constraint" by A. Willman, August 2003.
- 252 "Interpolation and backdating with a large information set" by E. Angelini, J. Henry and M. Marcellino, August 2003.
- 253 "Bond market inflation expectations and longer-term trends in broad monetary growth and inflation in industrial countries, 1880-2001" by W. G. Dewald, September 2003.

- 254 "Forecasting real GDP: what role for narrow money?" by C. Brand, H.-E. Reimers and F. Seitz, September 2003.
- 255 "Is the demand for euro area M3 stable?" by A. Bruggeman, P. Donati and A. Warne, September 2003.
- 256 "Information acquisition and decision making in committees: a survey" by K. Gerling,H. P. Grüner, A. Kiel and E. Schulte, September 2003.
- 257 "Macroeconomic modelling of monetary policy" by M. Klaeffling, September 2003.
- 258 "Interest rate reaction functions and the Taylor rule in the euro area" by P. Gerlach-Kristen, September 2003.
- 259 "Implicit tax co-ordination under repeated policy interactions" by M. Catenaro and J.-P. Vidal, September 2003.
- 260 "Aggregation-theoretic monetary aggregation over the euro area, when countries are heterogeneous" by W. A. Barnett, September 2003.
- 261 "Why has broad money demand been more stable in the euro area than in other economies? A literature review" by A. Calza and J. Sousa, September 2003.
- 262 "Indeterminacy of rational expectations equilibria in sequential financial markets" by P. Donati, September 2003.
- 263 "Measuring contagion with a Bayesian, time-varying coefficient model" by M. Ciccarelli and A. Rebucci, September 2003.
- 264 "A monthly monetary model with banking intermediation for the euro area" by A. Bruggeman and M. Donnay, September 2003.
- 265 "New Keynesian Phillips Curves: a reassessment using euro area data" by P. McAdam and A. Willman, September 2003.
- 266 "Finance and growth in the EU: new evidence from the liberalisation and harmonisation of the banking industry" by D. Romero de Ávila, September 2003.
- 267 "Comparing economic dynamics in the EU and CEE accession countries" by R. Süppel, September 2003.
- 268 "The output composition puzzle: a difference in the monetary transmission mechanism in the euro area and the US" by I. Angeloni, A. K. Kashyap, B. Mojon and D. Terlizzese, September 2003.
- 269 "Zero lower bound: is it a problem with the euro area?" by G. Coenen, September 2003.
- 270 "Downward nominal wage rigidity and the long-run Phillips curve: simulation-based evidence for the euro area" by G. Coenen, September 2003.
- 271 "Indeterminacy and search theory" by N. Giammarioli, September 2003.

- 272 "Inflation targets and the liquidity trap" by M. Klaeffling and V. López Pérez, September 2003.
- 273 "Definition of price stability, range and point inflation targets: the anchoring of long-term inflation expectations" by E. Castelnuovo, S. Nicoletti-Altimari and D. Rodriguez-Palenzuela, September 2003.
- 274 "Interpreting implied risk neutral densities: the role of risk premia" by P. Hördahl and D. Vestin, September 2003.
- 275 "Identifying the monetary transmission mechanism using structural breaks" by A. Beyer and R. Farmer, September 2003.
- 276 "Short-term estimates of euro area real GDP by means of monthly data" by G. Rünstler, September 2003.
- 277 "On the indeterminacy of determinacy and indeterminacy" by A. Beyer and R. Farmer, September 2003.
- 278 "Relevant economic issues concerning the optimal rate of inflation" by D. R. Palenzuela, G. Camba-Méndez and J. Á. García, September 2003.
- 279 "Designing targeting rules for international monetary policy cooperation" by G. Benigno and P. Benigno, October 2003.
- 280 "Inflation, factor substitution and growth" by R. Klump, October 2003.
- 281 "Identifying fiscal shocks and policy regimes in OECD countries" by G. de Arcangelis and S. Lamartina, October 2003.
- 282 "Optimal dynamic risk sharing when enforcement is a decision variable" by T. V. Koeppl, October 2003.
- 283 "US, Japan and the euro area: comparing business-cycle features" by P. McAdam, November 2003.
- 284 "The credibility of the monetary policy 'free lunch" by J. Yetman, November 2003.
- 285 "Government deficits, wealth effects and the price level in an optimizing model" by B. Annicchiarico, November 2003.
- 286 "Country and sector-specific spillover effects in the euro area, the United States and Japan" by B. Kaltenhaeuser, November 2003.
- 287 "Consumer inflation expectations in Poland" by T. Łyziak, November 2003.
- 288 "Implementing optimal control cointegrated I(1) structural VAR models" by F. V. Monti, November 2003.
- 289 "Monetary and fiscal interactions in open economies" by G. Lombardo and A. Sutherland, November 2003.

- 290 "Inflation persistence and robust monetary policy design" by G. Coenen, November 2003.
- 291 "Measuring the time-inconsitency of US monetary policy" by P. Surico, November 2003.
- 292 "Bank mergers, competition and liquidity" by E. Carletti, P. Hartmann and G. Spagnolo, November 2003.
- 293 "Committees and special interests" by M. Felgenhauer and H. P. Grüner, November 2003.
- 294 "Does the yield spread predict recessions in the euro area?" by F. Moneta, December 2003.
- 295 "Optimal allotment policy in the eurosystem's main refinancing operations?" by C. Ewerhart, N. Cassola, S. Ejerskov, N. Valla, December 2003.